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Chair Mortazavi called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m. on Tuesday, November 28, 2006, Nelson Hall East, Room 102, Goodwin Forum.

Members Present:  Backues, Brandenburg, Chaney, Cheyne, Dunk, Fulgham, Haag, Henkel, Holschuh, Kornreich, Larson, MacConnie, Marshall, Meiggs, Mortazavi, Moyer, Paoli, Paynton, Powell, D. Roberts, Sanford, Schwetman, Van Duzer, Virnoche, Vrem, Wieand, Yarnall.     

Members Absent:  Bliven, Butler, Coffey, Gunsalus, Rawal, Richmond, C. Roberts, Shellhase, Thobaben,
Proxies:  MacConnie for Riordan, Virnoche for Vellanoweth, Meiggs for Woodstra.

Guests:  Ayoob, Burges, Mullery, Higgins, Little, Knox, and others.

M/S/P (Backues/Larson) to approve the minutes from the meeting of November 7, 2006 as written, with 3 Abstentions.
Proxies were announced.

Educational Policies Committee (Chair Kornreich):  The Committee continues to discuss the “15/30” program and is reviewing the campus’ Repeat Policy.  
Senate Finance Committee (Chair Larson):  Senator Larson was not able to attend the recent University Budget Committee (UBC) meeting, so Chair Mortazavi reported on the meeting.  Most of the meeting was spent reviewing three different forms currently being used at Long Beach State for their budget review process.  Form #1 covers the objectives and goals of each division and are due to the UBC early spring semester.  Form #2 is to be used for program elimination; the UBC does not feel it will be necessary to use it at this time.  Form #3 will be used by the five divisions on campus to address a 5% cut to the budget.  This will be the starting point used by the UBC to meet its charge to recommend a differential cut across the campus.  Form #3 will be due to the UBC in late February or early March.  At that time, presentations will be made by each division to the UBC.  The UBC will review the information it receives and decide whether or not more information is needed in order to make its recommendations on differential cuts.  The UBC has requested comparative data from Carol Terry for the six CSU campuses that have been used for comparisons, and is also gathering historical data from each division for review of efficiencies, etc.  

It was clarified that the 5% cut that divisions are being asked to plan for is for the 07/08 budget year.

Statewide Senate (Senator Cheyne):  A plenary session was held on November 9; a report has been distributed via email.  Major action included resolutions passed in anticipation of the Board of Trustees (BOT) meeting that occurred shortly after the plenary session.  Issues addressed included the need to fulfill certain principles of the original Cornerstones document in the new strategic plan that currently is being developed as well as the need for additional funding for unmet needs as the proposed CSU budget for 07/08 is developed.  Concern was raised by SDSU regarding academic freedom, and BOT agenda items relating to international programs were addressed.  A meeting of representatives from the “have not” campuses was held with Faculty Trustee Craig Smith and Executive Vice Chancellor Gary Reichard.  Campuses that are in the midst of budget cuts and having problems with structural budget shortfalls were represented.  Each campus made its case to the Trustee and Vice Chancellor, addressing the problems with the funding formula and citing how individual campuses are being affected.  Other campuses besides HSU included East Bay, Stanislaus, Dominguez Hills, Sacramento, and Monterey Bay.

Chair Mortazavi announced that he received a copy of the letter sent to President Richmond from the BOT Chair, Roberta Achtenberg, asking that the planning process (for Access to Excellence) be a collaborative and consultative, beginning Winter 2006/2007, with campus conversation focused on a set of domains and issues that have been identified by the steering committee.  Provost Vrem was asked if the President had begun the process.  The President’s Office has begun work on this.

General Faculty Association (President Wieand):  The faculty social will be held on December 11 at the Plaza Grill, 5-7 p.m.

University Curriculum Committee (UCC) (Chair Van Duzer):  A number of proposals for the GE pilot project were received.  The UCC decided to extend the deadline to Friday, December 1.  All proposals will be evaluated after that.

California Faculty Association (Chapter President Meiggs):  Still in mediation; the last scheduled day of mediation is in December.

Associated Students (President Chaney):  The last meeting of the semester was held yesterday.  Many students in the Association are working on budget issues and A.S. continues to work on filling committee vacancies, as well as looking for a GPA coordinator.  
Academic Affairs (Provost Vrem):  The Provost addressed the reinstatement of some spring classes that is currently underway.  On Friday before Thanksgiving Break, the President and Provost met with a group of students and a couple of faculty.  Some of the students had traveled to Long Beach and met with some of the Trustees and the Chancellor to press the case for reinstating classes for spring semester at HSU.  The students made an impassioned plea and were persistent.  The Provost spoke with the deans to see what would be possible in terms of changes for spring semester.  It appears that some classes for spring will be restored.  In addition, classes that were scheduled for the Kate Buchanan Room (KBR) have been moved to other locations and/or split into smaller sections.  This was prompted by both a plea from students and the fact that faculty scheduled to teach in the KBR raised serious issues regarding the inadequacy of the facility as a lecture space.  Two primary issues were that 1) the technology necessary for the space would not be in place by spring semester, and 2) the lack of appropriate seating (there would not be room for armchairs for the students).  The Provost hasn’t received a final report from the deans on all of the changes that have been made.  The decision was made the day before Thanksgiving Break and many were already gone, so changes are still in progress, in terms of identifying who will be teaching the additional sections/classes.
Is there a plan to communicate this decision to the rest of the campus and the students?  Once the new sections have faculty assigned to them, an email communication will be sent.  One of the difficulties has been that the schedule was already built, so additional classrooms also need to be found, as well as additional faculty.  The Dean’s offices are working on this.  As soon as changes have been finalized, the information will be made available to students.

In the planning process that created the “mega” sections, was there any analysis of using non-instructional space for classes, and the impact it would have in terms of reporting to the Chancellor’s Office?  It would make a difference in terms of additional requests for space in the future.  The idea, however, is that this solution was to be only a short-term.  If this were considered for the long term, it would be important to consider the impact.

It is not clear yet how this will affect the budget for spring; it will depend on what the final set of classes will be.  The President has stated that he will work hard to find funds needed to cover this reinstatement of classes/sections.
1.
Approval of Fall 2006 Graduation List

M/S/U (Yarnall/Fulgham) that the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University accept the graduation list for Fall 2006 and recommend the graduation of all persons whose names are on that list, subject to the provision that any student whose name is on the list and who has not fulfilled the requirements for graduation, will have her or his name removed from the list and that student shall not graduate.

M/S/U (Yarnall/Fulgham) to make this an emergency item for immediate transmittal to the President.

2.
Faculty Appointment Policy 
Senator Cheyne is currently chairing an ad hoc committee formed last spring to review how faculty appointments are made, particularly as they relate to domestic partners.  Other members of the committee are Scott Paynton, Deborah Roberts, Simon Green, and Colleen Mullery.  The Committee was formed by the Chair of the Academic Senate and the Provost to take a look at the issues involved.  Before putting a great deal of effort into formulating a policy, the Committee would like to hear from others, specifically   whether or not there is a desire for HSU to have a policy that relates to the potential employment of domestic partners of those hired through the standard hiring process.  

Is this a common problem or situation?  There has been some impact at HSU, due to the remoteness of the area, and there are currently several individuals in a situation with a spouse who is also seeking a teaching position.  A quick Google search revealed several policies from other campuses that are in place.  It is pretty common to have written policies; both for making appointments on campus as well as to help find off-campus positions for spouses.       
Recruitment and retention are the primary motivating factors behind the discussion and consideration of a policy.
The policies from other institutions vary widely, in terms of quality.  One common thread is that most of the policies include departmental approval for hiring; appointments are not forced upon departments.  Campuses with more sophisticated policies include job placement services for spouses for off-campus positions as well.

It is being suggested that the current hiring policies at HSU be bypassed?  Yes, and the possibilities include giving additional resources to departments, not having a national search, etc., in order to make a special hire.  Concern was expressed about violating affirmative action for a tenure track search, as well as bypassing existing college and departmental needs.

Would existing lecturers get bumped in order to offer employment to a partner?  
If a policy were to be developed, it could not violate the Contract and it would have to conform to Contract language.  A discussion with CFA would need to occur; it is not clear if CFA would support such a policy.  While other academic institutions have such policies; none exist in the CSU at this point.  Reservations were expressed whether or not the Chancellor’s Office would support such a policy.
This is not just a theoretical issue.  Departments have lost good tenure track faculty because spouses could not find suitable professional work in the area.  The University needs to think outside of the box in regard to this issue.  Other CSU campuses may not have policies; but most are urban campuses.  The issue of spousal hiring is not as critical as it is here.  It would be worth considering offering tenure at less than full time.  Often, candidates who are being recruited are young and have a partner and they need more than one income to make a go of it.  Hiring someone at less than full-time and providing them an opportunity to earn tenure is worth considering.  HSU needs a more enlightened employment policy.
Has the Committee discussed the advantages versus the disadvantages of creating a policy?  Having an informal policy in place might be advantageous; but a written formal policy represents a very different kind of commitment.

The Committee has discussed the wisdom of having a written policy; though all of the pros and cons have not been thoroughly listed.  Primary advantages would be to improve retention and recruitment.  Could this be achieved without having a written policy?  One of the concerns about not having a written policy would be the consistency of application of an informal policy and procedures.

Another disadvantage to having a written policy is whether or not it is possible to create a policy that both works well, and does not violate the Contract.  

Another case of a departmental search where a strong candidate withdrew because of lack of a job for a spouse was cited.  In addition to the idea of giving tenure to people who are not full-time, perhaps an informal policy could be put in place to provide for lecturer positions for spouses.

It was noted that the drawback with lecturer appointments is the issue of entitlements; it is almost easier to appoint new faculty into probationary appointments.

Another consideration is to have a policy that says the campus will not make any special accommodations.  Not having any kind of policy at all leaves it wide open, and allows for almost anything to occur.

The current Contract allows some flexibility.  It would be difficult to craft a formal policy that addresses all of the possible issues and ramifications that can occur.  Some flexibility needs to be built in for the extraordinary situations that occur on a case by case basis.  There still needs to be some a process for the decision-making that is involved.  This comes up all of the time; not just in the hiring process, but also in the retention process.

Perhaps the Committee could do more research on policies regarding off-campus employment.  This might be an attractive recruiting tool.  Having no policy is of concern.  Requiring department level approval would need to be included as part of the process.  Giving the Provost and the Deans the ability to address special circumstances would be helpful.  It would be good to pursue a more formal policy.
It was clarified that the current discussion is clearly a separate issue from a particular situation that occurred last year.  It was also noted that the decision-making regarding the situation that occurred last year did include the department involved.  
3.
Discussion of Proposed Changes to Appendix J
Senator MacConnie, Chair of the Faculty Affairs Committee, provided a PowerPoint presentation on proposed changes to Appendix J.  The Committee would like feedback from the Senate on the proposed changes, in order to refine them, and then forward them on for further discussion.
The current members of the Faculty Affairs Committee were introduced and thanked for all of their hard work during the semester.  Members of past Faculty Affairs Committee were also recognized for their work which has led up to this point.  The evolution of the review process for Appendix J, which began in 2002/03, was outlined.  The work being done this year is following upon the work of preceding committees.

Two forums have been held for faculty input.  Some of the key elements that came out of the first forum included reducing the number of ancillary areas, developing more localized criteria and standards within departments in regard to definitions of scholarship, etc., and creating standards of performance.  

A survey was conducted in order to reach a broader population and some common threads were seen:  reducing the number of ancillary areas, developing departmental standards and criteria, and standards of performance.
The survey results were shared in a second forum and there was a stated desire for the Committee to develop actual proposed changes to bring back for review, as the next step.  The Committee has been working on that this semester and has focused primarily on proposed revisions to the “Areas of Performance”.  

The key changes that are proposed are: 1) reducing the number of ancillary areas to two, 2) expanding the section on teaching effectiveness, 3) increasing the emphasis on advising, 4) expanding and clarifying the definition of scholarship using Boyer’s model, and 5) including development of criteria and evaluation standards by departments.
One of the more significant changes is the use of the definition of scholarship that Ernest Boyer (Carnegie Institution for the Advancement of Learning) published in 1990, which many campuses are now using.  The idea behind the definition is to really recognize what faculty do in the area of scholarship.  The key piece to the Boyer model is the idea that scholarship can be a very broad forum.  It needs to be considered from multiple angles to accurately recognize the individual contributions of faculty and what they do.  The current Appendix J includes some of this; but using this model formalizes it more.
Assessing scholarship in each area includes applying standard criteria, such as:  clear goals, adequate preparation, appropriate methods, significant results, effective presentation, and reflective critique.  These are written into the proposed changes to Appendix J.  Standards and criteria are to be developed by departments so they will be appropriate for each discipline.  It is important to tie the model to the departmental level standards and criteria.

In the forums and in the survey, one of the options that was always offered was to not make any changes at all.  The Committee would like to hear feedback and comments from the Senate to take back and consider.  It will then bring a resolution to the Senate early in the spring semester.
Discussion:

Boyer’s model of scholarship has five main categories; however, there is no expectation that every faculty member would have contributions in each category.  This will be clearly stated in the document.

The Committee was complimented on their exceptionally well-done work.  The idea of having departmental standards is good; but would there be a mechanism to guarantee equitable treatment across departments?  For example, what is effective advising?  There needs to be equity across units and the opportunity for some overall university-wide guidelines for things like advising.

Each department would submit their criteria for university-wide review, which would go through the Deans and the University Faculty Personnel Committee (UFPC).  At that level there may be certain university-wide guidelines; they would have to be vetted beyond the departments and signed off on.
Is it meant to be understood that a scholar’s activities would be expected to fit into at least one of these definitions, without being expected to fit into all of them?  Are the definitions that are included meant to be an extensive and complete list of categories of scholarship?  

The idea is that scholarship would fit into one of the categories provided; additional categories could be added, but the existing categories are meant to be broad and inclusive.    
The categories are not broad enough to include the dissemination of discoveries and insights in one’s field via email or through classroom teaching – which would fall under teaching rather than scholarship.  It is a move to require more of what resembles more traditional research than we currently require.  It was noted that the survey indicates that this type of change has been endorsed by the faculty.  

Should additional categories be added?  There may be scholarship that doesn’t get captured by Boyer’s categories; but what is excluded is what makes scholarship valuable.  Adding another category of scholarship would not reflect this. 

The categories of scholarship may not necessarily be a one-for-one match; but perhaps individual departments could help clarify and/or articulate how a particular discipline’s scholarly activities would be reflected in the categories.

It was clarified that the strike-outs on the bottom of page 8 are not deletions; but sections that will need to be revised to reflect the proposed changes, if they are approved.

The Committee was complimented for including academic advising as part of teaching effectiveness (page 19).  This is important for retention and for professional growth and has not received proper acknowledgement in the past.

Using Boyer’s “Scholarship Reconsidered” provides a sociological sanitation of all the elements contained on page 20.  There are no references to commercial application of knowledge, other than publication of textbooks.  There is nothing on consultancy, patents, or expert witness.  There are a lot of nice, esoteric evaluations for scholarship included, but it seems to be sanitized, i.e., it doesn’t imply any type of commercialization of knowledge.  Many faculty engage in different forms of commercialization of knowledge outside of teaching.
The list of examples is not meant to be exhaustive.  Departments can develop additional examples of what might meet the criteria and insert their own, based on what an individual faculty member is hired for, etc.  It would be impossible to list all potential items in Appendix J.

This raises a concern about the grievance process; the CBA and Appendix J are looked at word for word.  If it isn’t contained in Appendix J, it might create problems.

It was suggested that “other areas as determined by the Department, with approval” be included under each category.  It was also suggested that “such as” be included under each category, preceding the list of examples, on page 20.  

Most everything in the paragraph on advising (page 19) could be interpreted as something that students would be asked about during the evaluation process.  Perhaps the Committee should consider how we would be evaluating faculty on advising.
It was clarified that under “Scholarly/Creative Activities” (page 20), the statement “continuous program of scholarly/creative activities” means continually engaged in research rather than continuing the same research.  It was suggested that the word “continuous” be removed, to clarify that there is flexibility in the type and form of research pursued over time.  
The implementation process still needs to be discussed and outlined and it will take some time for departments to develop their criteria, etc.  It isn’t anticipated that changes would go into effect immediately.  It will be necessary to create a transition process and/or grandfather in those who are already going through the process.  A transition strategy will need to be developed.

Since not all departments will fit naturally into Boyer’s categories, and in addition, new categories may present themselves in the future, it was suggested that the last line of each category on page 20 read, “recognized activities such as, but not limited to”.  New examples might expand beyond paper formats, i.e., ebooks, websites, and other types of electronic publications.  

By putting the categories explicitly into Appendix J, it seems like it is forcing departments to go back and re-write standards according to Boyer’s categories.  Could the wording be “may be” defined using Boyer, or do the department standards have to be limited to Boyer’s five categories?  
On page 21, under 2.e), it was suggested that “environmental problems” be added, given the university’s mission.

It was noted that this is a good opportunity to re-read and look over the non-amended areas of Appendix J and provide the Committee with suggestions for improvements in other areas.

Concern has been expressed about having items that don’t appear in the list, and that this might possibly work against a candidate.  If there are other examples that occur across many disciplines, they should be included.  Otherwise, more specific examples should be included in the department’s standards and criteria.  These will have been vetted and approved.

The Committee has done great work; however, Appendix J is pretty good the way it is now.  Concern was expressed that the proposed changes clearly emphasize research over the other two areas.  Having faculty spend more time on research that doesn’t inform their teaching, at a teaching university, is of concern.  There should be some kind of wording to the effect that the expectation of faculty research is to improve teaching effectiveness.  Concern was expressed about the removal of the wording “equal in weight” and “compensatory in combination,” and requiring some participation in both research and service areas.  While it is desirable to have a good mix across the University, individual faculty may have different strengths and this may close the door on those more specialized faculty members.
The broadness of the categories allows for the idea that this is not just about what has previously been considered traditional research; and this may actually open more doors for faculty.  

It is important to somehow articulate the idea of a “continuous program of scholarly/creative activities” (page 20), to avoid the situation of having faculty scrambling at the last minute to meet the requirements for retention, tenure, and promotion.  The scholarship of teaching is addressed on page 20 and seems to be broad enough to address the concern expressed earlier.
It was suggested that rather than eliminating the word “continuous” on page 20, either “continuously engaged” or “ongoing” be included.  It is critical to include, and puts the onus on the faculty member and the department.  

Will the department criteria and standards include how the standards will be assessed?  It is clearly stated (in Appendix J) how teaching will be assessed.  It is not as clear about the assessment of advising or scholarship.  

On page 18, under 4., the language is not clear regarding weighted teaching units for non-teaching duties.  The language “can be considered” is too vague.  Does this mean how these duties can be defined and/or assessed?  

On page 18, under B.1.(2) 2), it states “appropriate learning exercises”.  It was suggested that the word “activities” be used rather than “exercises” as the former is too narrow.
It was suggested that some faculty across campus may have their own advising evaluation forms that they have developed.
The Committee was encouraged to include some recognition of faculty involvement in assessment activities, considering the strategic and political significance of the use of the word “assessment” now, and the fact that it is being questioned and under-recognized as a legitimate faculty activity.  Assessment activities are more collectively framed, involving collaboration between individuals, etc.  There is language under Service and it could be construed that participating in assessment activities might fit there.   
Concern was that as a campus we are elevating scholarship to a higher level than in the past, without any additional resources being provided, which implies that we may be taking away from teaching resources to support this increase.  

Clarification was asked for regarding the statement on page 20, under number 2, “reflective critique that is rigorous and peer-reviewed”.  What does “peer-review” mean specifically; is it other members of the department or members of the community organization you may be working with?  Or does it mean a more formal process, i.e., as in peer-reviewed publication?  The intention is that whatever is deemed appropriate by the profession as peer-review in a particular situation would be used.  
The last sentence of section f) on page 21 states “Activities in each category which have an impact off campus shall weigh more heavily than those that do not.”  This is old language (not changed), but it seems to be in conflict with Boyer’s philosophy on the scholarship of teaching.  There isn’t anything under section d) that reflects a scholarly approach, which includes assessment, leading to more effective pedagogy.  This isn’t necessarily the same as “developing innovative pedagogy”, but rather, approaching the class in a scholarly fashion, i.e., collecting evidence and using that evidence to improve the class.
Some CSU campuses have “Scholarship of Teaching” in place of what we have as “Teaching Effectiveness” in addition to scholarly and creative activities.  The Committee chose to try and stay consistent with what is currently in Appendix J, and not deviate too far from what we currently do.

Chair Mortazavi postponed the time certain formal adjournment in order to continue the discussion.

The earlier comment regarding removing the language of “equal and compensatory” was endorsed.  It was suggested that the faculty survey didn’t reflect a lot of critical thinking and argument among the faculty before the survey was administered.  If one of the arguments for increasing the expectations for scholarship and creative activities is that faculty have endorsed it, based on the survey, then it is not a very strong argument.  The other arguments for increasing these expectations are bad arguments as well, especially the argument that to be a good teacher one must be a productive scholar.  There is much evidence to the contrary, which can be seen among our lecturers.

It was suggested that at the top of page 20, the first line could read “Faculty are expected to engage in scholarly and creative activities and be guided by their department/unit criteria and standards”.  This might be a place to link the two together.  
It was noted that there is a difference between engaging in a continuous program and continuously engaging in a program.  The latter reflects more accurately what is meant.
On page 16, under “Areas of Performance for RTP”, the first two paragraphs seem to be in conflict.  A “reasonable level of performance in the two” (1.) is different from “satisfactory level of performance in both” or “high level of performance in at least one” (2.).  
Regarding scholarship and creative activities, it is important to evaluate external community activities.  It is important that professors know how to communicate well with the community, as well as with students they teach.

While sympathetic to the concerns expressed about elevating scholarship in Appendix J, one of the problems with the current language, is that it is wide open to interpretation by committees and administrators.  Scholarship has been interpreted differently over time and by different groups and individuals.  This isn’t so much an attempt to elevate scholarship but to provide expansion of definitions that are more applicable at the department level, rather than being defined or interpreted by a committee or at an administrative level.  
It was suggested that the top of page 21 under e) also include the word “psychological” in the first sentence.  Specific suggestions for changes in the document to make it more inclusive to counseling will be shared.  It was noted that the sections on Counselors have been completed and will be forwarded to the Committee.
The Committee was thanked again for their work; the proposed changes provide more concrete guidance to individuals going through the RTP process than the current document does.

M/S/P (Larson/Henkel) to adjourn the meeting at 6:00 p.m.
Senator Cheyne requested than anyone with additional comments regarding the discussion on the faculty appointment policy email their comments to her for the ad hoc committee’s consideration.
